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Across Campus 
Board of Control Meeting Notes 

The GVSU Board of Control mem­
bers elected Paul A. Johnson chairman 
and Judith S. Hooker vice chairman at 
their first meeting of 19<)3, held on 
Friday, February 19, in the Eberhard 
Center. 

1he Board also elected Jean W. Enright 
as secretary, Ronald F. VanSteeland, trea­
surer, and James L. Willette, assistant 
treasurer. 

James Schultz, dean of Academic 
Services and Continuing Education, re­
ported to the Board that winter semester 
enrollment at GVSU set another record 
totaling 12,099, up two percent over last 
winter. 

Other increases: 

• Minority student enrollment rose to 
8.5 percent of student body, from 7.8. 

• Full-time students at 64 percent, 
up 4.5. 

• Out-of-state students total 275, up 15.5 
percent from last year. 

• There is at least one student from 
every Michigan county represented in 
the student body. Students from Kent 
County total 3,716, Ottawa, 2,396, and 
Muskegon, 795. 

• For calendar year 19<)2, 758 courses 
were offered at non-Allendale sites, 
up four percent over last year, 165 
percent over 1985. 

• Nearly 48,800 student credit hours 
were generated at non-Allendale sites, 
up seven percent over last year, and 
190 percent over 1985. 

• Out of the 15 state universities, GVSU 
ranks third (behind only Wayne State 
and Central Michigan University) in 
credit course activity and enrollments 
off the main campus. 

• Some 455 college students in Michi­
gan enrolled in courses via satellite 
through Michigan State University, Uni­
versity of Michigan, Western Michigan 
University, and GVSU during fall 19<)2 
and winter 19<)3. Of that total, 67 
percent were enrolled in either the 
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nursing or education satellite pro­
grams at Grand Valley. 

D.J. Angus to Begin 
Eighth Season of Activities 

Since the DJ. Angus program was 
launched seven years ago as part of the 
Water Resources Institute's Aquatic Sci­
ences Education Outreach Program 
(ASEOP), it has carried over 19,000 per­
sons on research and demonstration 
cruises. 

The Angus, which carried 3,455 
people last year, began its season in 
April with a trip to Ludington and ended 
in October in Hammond, Ind., a new 
port of call for the vessel. Demonstration 
cruises were provided for local schools 
in Hammond, as well as participants in 
the Lake Michigan Science Conference 
sponsored by the Hammond School 
District. 

The floating classroom gave as many 
as three demonstration cruises a day and 
operated six days per week during the 
months of May and June. The partici­
pants, most of which are grades K-12 
school groups, represent over 25 coun­
ties throughout Michigan and Northern 
Indiana. 

The primary function of ASEOP is to 
provide information and educate the 
public about water pollution wetlands 
dune ecology, and water ~ality re~ 
search. This is accomplished through 
demonstration cruises aboard the DJ. 
Angus, in which participants are given 
the opportunity to examine aquatic plant 
and animal life and measure environ­
mental parameters such as dissolved 
oxygen, water temperature, pH, and 
turbidity. 

Prior to the start of the season, the 
program suffered a setback with the 
untimely death of deckhand Joe 
Galbraith. However, returning Captains 
Richard Behm and Leonard Lamb, and 
deckhand Joe Rohloff, maintained ship 
operations with the assistance of two 
students assistants, Molly Helbing and 
Dennis Festerlins. Dr. Marilyn Park, as­
sistant professor of biology, returned for 
a second season as on-board science 
instructor. 

The calendar for the 19<)3 season 
beginning in April, is nearly full and 
reservations are being confirmed. 

continued on page 2 

Former Georgia State Representative Speaks On Campus 
"Able Mable" Thomas, former state 

representative from Atlanta, Ga., talks to 
members of the audience after delivering 
a speech during the Black History Month 
annual Women's Day Luncheon on Thurs­
day, February 18, in Kirkhof Center. Tho­
mas was elected to the Georgia State 
House of Representatives in 1985 when 
she was 26. She was featured in Ebony 
magazine as one of the 30 "Leaders of the 
Future." In her luncheon address, Thomas 
talked about children as the foundation of 
the future and "women leading us into the 
world." 
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Across Campus 
continued from page 1 

Faculty and Staff R«.>galia 
Fonns Due March 5 

Faculty and staff members who will 
need regalia for the commencement 
ceremony on May 1 should return their 
forms to the University Bookstore by 
March 5. 

A copy of the form will be returned to 
you to verify that your order has been 
received. Regalia will be available for 
pick-up at the bookstore on April 26. To 
insure that orders are placed accurately, 
the bookstore will not accept phone 
orders. 

Faculty and staff participating in the 
commencement ceremony, to be held at 
10:30 a.m. on Saturday, May 1, in the 
Fieldhouse, will be issued one guest 
ticket, while graduates will be given up 
to four guest tickets at the time they 
purchase their robes. The guests will be 
seated in a reserved section located on 
the main floor. The doors will open to 
ticket holders at 9:30 a.m. and non-ticket 
holders will be directed to the remote 
viewing area, the Promenade Deck of 
the Kirkhof Center. 

All faculty and staff are encouraged to 
participate in the commencement cer­
emony. 

Commencement forms should be re­
turned to Bart Merkle, assistant provost 
and dean of students, Dean of Students 
Office, 209 Kirkhof Center. 

For more information, contact Jay 
Cooper, Student Llfe Office, extension 
2345. 

New, Faster Modems 
For GVSU Dial-In 

To serve the university community 
better, the Department of Information 
Technology has upgraded the in-bound 
modem pool from 2,400 to 14,400 baud 
on February 23. This will allow users 
with faster modems to access cc:Mail, 
library, and the IBM Mainframe with 
better performance. 

The numbers of the modems, 895-
2101 and 771-6794, will be the only 
numbers used for future use. The old 

foRlM 
numbers, 895-2300 and 771-6510, will 
be forwarded to 2101 and 6794 so that 
you don't have to change all your soft­
ware right away. 

You may set your communication 
software up to run at your modem's 
highest possible speed, up to 19,200 
baud. The new modems will automati­
cally match the speed of your current 
modem for connection. 

If you have any problems with the 
new modems, call the Academic Com­
puting Hotline at extension 2038, or 
John Klein, extension 2o68. 

Change in Student 
Paycheck Distribution 

Beginning March 16, student pay­
checks will be distributed in the depart­
ment or building at which the student 
works. Students who have not com­
pleted their I-9 forms will continue to 
have their checks held in the Cashier's 
Office. 

The last check distributed through 
the Cashier's Office, on March 2, will 
have the new department address printed 

on the front, so that the student can see 
where his or her check will be sent for 
the next pay period. 

Students may change their distribu­
tion location to either the Cashier's Of­
fice or to another department where 
they are working by submitting a request 
to the Payroll Office, the Student Em­
ployment Office, or the Cashier's Office. 
Forms may be obtained from any of the 
above listed offices. 

Further information will be printed in 
the I.anthorn. If you have any questions, 
contact Karen Shriver, extension 22o6. 

Salary Information 
Booklet Available 

The 1992-93 Faculty and Staff Infor­
mation booklet is now on reserve in the 
library. The information includes em­
ployee names, titles, departments, 1992-
93 and 1991-92 salaries, gross salaries 
paid in 1990 and 1989, and other demo­
graphic information. 

Interested persons also may review 
the information in the Human Resources 
Office or purchase their own copy for $4 
from Human Resources. 

Faculty and Staff Sketches 
Irv Berkowitz, director of the School 

of Social Work, gave a presentation titled 
"Federal Housing Policy, 1937-93," as 
one of three invitational speakers at the 
February monthly Muskegon Area Com­
munity Forum on the topic of "The Role 
of the Government in Improving Hous­
ing." 

Mary DeYoung, associate professor 
of sociology, wrote an article titled 
"Women as Mothers and Wives in Pater­
nally Incestuous Families: Coping with 
Role Conflict," that will appear in Child 
Abuse and Neglect: 1be lnternaJional 
Journal. She also conducted a workshop 
titled "Identifying an Abused or Ne­
glected Child," at a seminar on "Helping 
the Abused Child: The Educator's Legal 
Responsibility in Reporting Child Abuse" 
held in Holland in February. 

Keith Gilmore, assistant football 
coach, along with student-athletes Gary 
Cheatum, Corey E. Sanders, and Hardie 
Farr, talked to youngsters about staying 
in school and the perils of steroids in 
athletics on February 19 at Muskegon 
High School. 

Jim Goode, associate professor of 
history, was elected directorof the Michi­
gan Council on U.S.-Arab Relations 
(MCUSAR). 

Robert Hagerty, associate professor 
of education, presented a paper titled 
"The Neglected Majority," at a meeting of 
the Michigan Occupational Education 
Focus Group on December 9, at the 
I.ansing Holiday Inn. The paper ad­
dresses the work force for the future . 

continued on page 3 
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Faculty and Staff Sketches 
continued from page 2 

David Ihnnan, visiting assistant pro­
fessor of English, presented a paper 
titled ''Windows, Doors, and Walls: Meta­
phors of Modern China," at a meeting of 
the Century Club on January 4 at Hope 
College. The paper deals with literature, 
art, and cultural communication in the 
People's Republic of China. It is is based 
on Ihrman's experiences living in China 
the past three years while doing research 
for a history of the Chinese woodcut 
printmaking movement. 

Brian Kelly, head football coach, 
and Mike Denbnx:k, assistant football 
coach, presented a football clinic on the 
"Blue Gun Offense" on February 18 at 
East Chicago High School. 

Calendar of Events 
Monday, March 1 - Wednesday, March 3 

Louis A. Olivier, chair of the Depart­
ment of Foreign Languages and litera­
tures, wrote a preface for the Journal 
Poesie Presente and translated 17 poems 
into French written by the Native-Ameri­
can poet Anita Endrezze. The poems 
were excerpted from a forthcoming book 
entitled, Luned'ambre, to be published 
in France by Rougerie. 

UrsulaFranklin, professorofFrench, 
was a contributing bibliographer to the 
book, A Critical Bibliography of French 
Literature, Vol. V, The Nineteenth Cen­
tury, 1992-93, the best-known and most 
widely-used critical bibliography for 
French literature. Franklin contributed 
the section on the poet Jules I..aforgue. 

Art exhibit: "The End of an Era." Steamship photographs by David Plowden. 

Thursday, March 4- Sunday, March 14 
Baseball. Spring training, Boca Raton, Florida. 

Thursday, March 4 
4 p.m.: Men's and women's track. GVSU at Saginaw Valley Invitational, University 

Center. 
8 p.m.: Concert, Symphonic Wind Ensemble, Ellen Pool, conductor. Free. Louis 

Armstrong 
Theatre, Calder Fine Arts Center. 

Friday, March 5, and Saturday, March 6 
10 a.m.: Wrestling. GVSU at NCAA Division II National Tournament; Brookings, South 

Dakota. 
5 p.m.: Women's basketball. GLIAC Tournament. location TBA. 
TBA: Softball. GVSU at West Georgia College tournament, Carrolton, Georgia. 

Monday, March 8 - Friday, March 12 
Midsemester Break 
TBA: Softball. Spring games, Fort Myers, Florida. 

Tuesday, March 9 
10 a.m.: Men's and women's swimming. GVSU at NCAA II Diving Qualification meet, 

Canton, Ohio. 

Wednesday, March 10 - Saturday, March 13 
10 a.m.-7 p .m.: Men's and women's swimming. GVSU at NCAA II Nationals at Canton, 

Ohio. 

Friday, March 12, and Saturday, March 13 
TBA: Men's and women's track. GVSU at NCAA Division II Indoor Nationals, Vermillion, 

South Dakota. 
continued on page 4 
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Laura Gardner Salazar, professor 
of communications, was elected chair of 
the national committee which will write 
guidelines in theater assessment for the 
National Assessment of Educational 
Progress (NAEP), a part of Education 
2000. The eight-member group of the­
ater educators will work directly with 
NAEP and the Organization of Chief 
School Officers, the contracting agency 
for the work. 

Roberta Shnone, professor of En­
glish, wrote an article titled "More 
Clerihew Couples," that appeared in the 
journal Light: A Quarterly, Winter 1993. 

Sue Swartzlander, assistant profes­
sor of English; Diana Pace, director of 
Counseling Services; and Virginia lee 
Stamler, psychologist, Career Planning 
and Counseling, co-authored an article 
titled "The Ethics of Requiring Students 
to Write About Their Personal lives," 
that appeared in The Chronicle of Higher 
&Jucation, February 17. 

Michael T. Walenta, general man­
agerof West Michigan Public Broadcast­
ing, gave a presentation titled "Emerging 
Broadcast Technologies," to the Walker 
Senior Citizens Group on February 9. 

Donald Williams, Sr., dean of Mi­
nority Affairs, was the keynote speaker 
for the 1993 Martin Luther King Day 
Celebration Luncheon presented to 
Consumer's Power and Mich Con Afri­
can American employees on January 18 
in Grand Rapids. 

DianeM. Wright, instructor of Span­
ish, wrote a book review of las Cantiga.s 
de LoordeAifonse X el Sabio, which was 
published in Hispanic Review,(,() (1992). 
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Calendar of Events 
continued from page 3 
Monday, March 15 - Friday, April 2 
The Calder Gallery in the Calder Fine Arts Center presents the Art and Design 

Department "Student Juried Exhibition." 
Monday,March15 · 
5-7 p.m.: Opening reception for the Art and Design Department exhibit. Calder Gallery 

in the Calder Fine Arts Center. 

Thursday, March 18 
6 p.m.: Men's and women's track. Grand Rapids Area Indoor Championship at GVSU. 

Saturday, March 20 
1 p.m.: Softball. Tri-State University at GVSU. 

Sunday, March 21 
1 p.m.: Baseball. GVSU at Aquinas. 

Monday, March 22 
3:30 p.m.: Softball. Spring Arbor College at GVSU. 

Tuesday, March 23 
12 noon: The Lunchbreak Series presents Mark Morton, bassist. Cook-DeWitt Center. 
6:30 p.m.: Football Program Llft-a-Thon. 

Thursday, March 25 
3:30 p.m.: Softball. GVSU at Alma College. 
4 p.m.: Men's and women's track. GVSU vs. Hope and Southwestern, at Dowagiac. 
8 p.m.: Play: "The Winter's Tale," by William Shakespeare. Tickets: general admission, 

$5; university students, $3; high school, handicapped, senior citizens, $1. Louis 
Armstrong Theatre, Calder Fine Arts Center. 

Friday, March 26 and Saturday, March 27 
IBA: Softball. GVSU at Indy Collegiate Classic; Indianapolis, Indiana. 

Friday, March 26 
2 p.m.: Baseball. GVSU at Aquinas. 
8 p.m.: Play: "The Winter's Tale," by William Shakespeare. Tickets: general admission, 

$5; university students, $3; high school, handicapped, senior citizens, $1. Louis 
Armstrong Theatre, Calder Fine Arts Center. 

8 p.m.: Concert. Music in Motion, Marguerite Vanden Wyngaard, director. Free. Cook-
DeWitt Center. 

IBA: Ethnic Festival. 

Saturday, March 27 
11 a.m.: Men's and women's track. GVSU at Huntington Relays, Huntington, Indiana. 
1 p.m.: Baseball. GVSU at Central, Mt. Pleasant. . 
8 p.m.: Play: "The Winter's Tale," by William Shakespeare. Tickets: general admission, 

$5; university students, $3; high school, handicapped, senior citizens, $1. Louis 
Armstrong Theatre, Calder Fine Arts Center. 

Monday, March 29 
12 noon: The Lunchbreak Series presents Oliver Jones, jazz pianist. Cook-DeWitt 

Center. 
8 p.m.: GVSU Chamber Orchestra. Free. Cook-DeWitt Center. 

Wednesday, March 31 
3:30 p.m.: Softball. GVSU at Aquinas College. 

For information on sporting events, call the Sports Hotline at 895-3800. For confirmation 
of music, theater, and art events, call the Arts Hotline at 895-3610. Calder Gallery hours 
are 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday (until 7 p.m. on Thursdays). 

Coming Events 
Lift-a-Thon to Be Held March 23 

The GVSU Football Program is spon­
soring its annual Llft-a-Thon at 6:30 p.m. 
Tuesday, March 23, in the Fieldhouse 
Arena. 

lifting is open to anyone who gives a 
minimum of $50 in pledges. For more 
information, contact Coach Eric Wilson, 
extension 3170. 

Job Openings 
Clerical. Office, and Technical 
Administrative Assistant, Academic Re­
sources Center, $12.21-$13.72. 
Maintenance, Grounds, Service 
Custodian, Plant Operations, $8.67. 
Groundskeeper, Plant Operations, $8.81. 
General Maintenance Mechanic, Plant 
Operations, $9.66. 

Oak Room Menu 
Monday: Garden vegetable soup, 

chicken gumbo soup, chicken 
bigarde, potato au gratin, pea pods 
and carrots, dinner roll, seafood 
salad. 

Tuesday: Vegetable beef soup, potato 
chowder soup, beef kabob, rice 
pilaf, California blend, dinner roll, 
Mexican chicken salad. 

Wednesday: Chicken noodle soup, 
tortellini soup, pasta primavera, 
broccoli spears, dinner roll, deli 
buffet. 

Thursday: Irish mushroom, cauliflower 
with cheese, beef stir fry, wild rice, 
dinner roll, Greek salad. 

Friday: Seafood jumbo soup, chicken 
anddumplings, roughyprovencale, 
red skin lyonnaise, green beans, 
dinner roll, pita and chicken salad. 
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